Minutes of the MBRC Meeting

29 December 2011

University of Michigan Museum of Zoology

Ann Arbor, Michigan

Members present: Phil Chu, Chairman; Adam M. Byrne, Secretary; Lathe Claflin, Jim Dawe, Scott Hickman, Brad Murphy, and Dave Slager

Members absent: Louie Dombroski and Skye Haas

The meeting was called to order by Chu at 1306 EDT.

The minutes from the meeting on 26 June 2011 were approved unanimously.

Resubmissions

From physical evidence review on 5 November 1994:

1896-0310-02

Thick-billed Murre

During the Fall 1994 MBRC meeting, a vote was held on Thick-billed Murre specimen UMMZ 206012.  The vote tally was 3-4, which, according to the bylaws at that time, should have resulted in resubmission.  However, a resubmission discussion never ensued and the record has been in limbo ever since.  So, before the present meeting, the rationales from the 1994 vote were distributed to all members, with the intent of discussing the record and resubmitting it for a second, final, vote.

While the specimen is clearly a Thick-billed Murre, where it was collected is unclear.  The specimen label lists only “[Michigan]” for a location.  The presence of brackets around the location implied uncertainty to some of the original reviewers, and that uncertainty was shared by the current members.  Uncertain himself, Chu sought advance clarification from Janet Hinshaw, collection manager at the UMMZ Bird Division; according to Hinshaw, brackets mean that the bracketed information did not come from original specimen tags, but was inferred from some other source.

Since the specimen was donated to the UMMZ from Hope College, Chu agreed to contact the Hope Biology Department to see if they have any pertinent information.  If not, all agreed that the uncertainty surrounding the collection locality should prevent the record from being accepted.

From Round 127:

2011-3260-01

Black Vulture

All were in agreement that a major issue with this record was the small number of details presented.  For example, the bird in question was seen with both Turkey Vultures and American Crows, but the observer neglected to make a size comparison with either of those species.  Nevertheless, several members argued that the few details presented – short, square tail, black plumage, and white primary patches – could only fit a Black Vulture.  In addition, the observer did provide a wing-shape comparison between the bird in question and Turkey Vultures, details of which help to eliminate a corvid from contention.

Some members also expressed concern over the propriety of certain shape qualifiers that the observer used (i.e., monowing and boomerang); others, however, felt it was possible to match those terms to photos in various books.  Therefore, the latter argued, the terms had no negative impact on the identification.

In the end, all present agreed that the details presented were minimally acceptable as a Black Vulture.

From Round 128:

2011-2220-01

Red Phalarope (one of two birds)

This record consisted of a series of Red Phalarope photos, some labeled as “Bird 1” and others as “Bird 2”.  All were in agreement that the photos showed Red Phalaropes; the only concern was whether one or two individuals were actually depicted.  Some members pointed out that there were plumage differences between birds 1 and 2.  Another asserted that we ought to take at face value an observer’s claim that multiple individuals were involved:  even if plumage differences aren’t apparent, he argued, if the observer said the photos apply to two individuals then that ought to be enough for us.  (After all, when an observer provides a written description of two birds and states that they looked the same, we don’t question the number of individuals involved.)

In the end the above arguments were persuasive, with all agreeing that two different Red Phalaropes were documented.

From Round 129:

2011-0010-03

Western Grebe (two birds)

For the two birds described here, dissenting members were concerned about the exact placement of the eyes.  The observer couldn’t see the eyes against the black of the cap, which means that they could have been at the cap’s lower edge – and if the edge of the cap intersected the eyes, that would be a pattern consistent with some Clark’s Grebes.

Also discussed were bill and lore color.  Most felt the bill coloration (“muted yellow” with “no orange tones”) was favorable for Western Grebes.  As for loral coloration (“lighter [but] black”), it was felt to be inconclusive – for Aechmophorus grebes seen at distances similar to those in the present report, some committee members have thought the lores to be dark, only to later see photos showing pale lores.

In the end, given that intergrades are not uncommon, the observer’s inability to describe the placement of the eyes relative to the black feathering made it hard to be sure that the two birds in question were Western Grebes.

2009-3570-01

“Prairie” Merlin

Most members entered this discussion feeling that the description supported the identification.  All agreed that the pale blue upperparts, shaft streaks on the mantle feathers, and pale face (with weak moustachial stripe) were suggestive of F. c. richardsoni.

However, dissenting members shared one major concern:  the observer failed to note the presence or absence of white spotting on the outer webs of the primaries.  Wheeler (2003) emphasizes this in bold print when discussing richardsoni, and the two male “Prairie” Merlins in the UMMZ collection did indeed show this feature.  So, if white spotting on the outer webs of the primaries is considered a diagnostic trait for “Prairie” Merlin, and if that trait was not noticed on the bird in question despite a five-minute study at rather close range, members agreed that concern over an intergrade could not be fully alleviated.

As an aside, it was noted that some of the information provided by the observer was either incorrect or less supportive than perhaps thought.  First, the observer’s statement “Not known for intergrades between races” is incorrect, as intergrades between Merlin races are discussed in Wheeler (2003).  Second, the observer indicated that “bold pale chevrons on the primary tips” are distinctive for “Prairie” Merlins, and though the pallor of the primary tips may differ in degree from other races, it does not differ in kind – our “Taiga” or “Boreal” Merlins also show noticeable pale chevrons.  And third, the observer’s assertion that “broken tail bands are...diagnostic” was questioned, because meeting attendees were unable to confirm that statement with the relevant literature.

Wheeler, B. K.  2003.  Raptors of western North America.  Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ.

2011-0360-02

Pomarine Jaeger

Several members felt the overall size, large bicolored bill, mostly dark plumage, and black-and-white barred upper- and undertail coverts supported the observer’s claim of a dark juvenile Pomarine Jaeger.  

Dissenting members countered by first pointing out that one cannot age the bird based on the description provided – and, they continued, if this bird could be an adult in basic plumage, then a Parasitic Jaeger could fit the description provided.  There is considerable size variation within each species of jaeger, so much so that the description, as presented, could pertain to two jaegers of the same species, rather than one individual of a larger species and another individual of a smaller species.  Also, for dark adult Parasitic Jaegers in basic plumage, Olsen and Larsson (1997) do not rule out the combination of barred uppertail coverts with an otherwise all-dark body.

In the end, all agreed that the details, as presented, were not sufficient to conclusively support the identification as a Pomarine Jaeger.

Olsen, K. M., and H. Larsson.  1997.  Skuas and jaegers:  a guide to the skuas and jaegers of the world.  Yale University Press, New Haven, CT.

2011-6121-03

Cave Swallow (two birds)

For these two swallows with “rusty-orange” rumps and “pale orangey” throats, dissenting members immediately pointed out that the color of the auriculars was not described, meaning one cannot safely eliminate buff-throated juvenile Cliff Swallows from consideration.  This point was supported by a review of Cave and Cliff Swallow specimens:  some juvenile Cliff Swallows can have very buff-colored throats, yet can still be distinguished from Cave Swallows by the presence of some dark feathering on the auriculars.  With that said, all members acknowledged that examination of the auriculars is not a trivial matter – especially when given brief observations of flying birds (in the present case the observation period was obviously very brief, despite the claim that the birds were in view for five minutes).

New Items

Status changes

Byrne presented an updated list of status changes.

One change effective at the end of 2010 (based on a review that occurred during 2011):

Accidental to Casual:

Bullock’s Oriole

Seven changes effective at the end of 2011:

New Addition (as Accidental):

Lucy’s Warbler

Casual to Regular (per bylaw D.1, these species will remain on the review list through 2014):

Black Vulture

Scissor-tailed Flycatcher

Painted Bunting

Accidental to Casual:

Prairie Falcon

Curlew Sandpiper

Casual to Accidental:

Sage Thrasher

Also, as of the end of 2011, the three-year review period for Lark Sparrow is complete.  Byrne related that this species has maintained Regular status throughout the past three years; indeed, he said, during the 10-year period from 2002 to 2011 there were 42 records, with at least one in each of the 10 years.  Given this information, no members expressed interest in retaining Lark Sparrow on the review list, so starting in 2012 the committee will no longer review Lark Sparrow records.

Before moving to the next item, Hickman provided a list of checklist changes needed for our website, mostly dealing with rearrangements or scientific-name changes.  Claflin accepted the information and agreed to make the changes to the website.

Bylaw proposals

Bylaw B.3

Bylaw B.3 currently states:

Qualifications for appointment to the committee shall include skill in identification of Michigan bird species or species likely to occur in Michigan and knowledge of the occurrence of birds in Michigan. New members are admitted as alternates unless there are three or more vacancies among the regular members, in which case a new member may be admitted with regular status. Terms will last three years, with a new member’s first term beginning when they become a regular member. After a member has served two full consecutive terms, one year must pass before they are eligible to again serve on the committee.
At our June 2011 meeting, we discussed how to properly handle the transition from a member’s first term to his or her second term.  All agreed that we should not simply rubber stamp incumbents for a second term.

After considering this over the past several months, Byrne began to think that a second term is unnecessary.  Why not have members serve a single term of three years, which in many cases would be preceded by two years as an alternate?  This would completely avoid the rubber-stamp issue and would remove any awkward discussions that might result when having to weigh qualifications of an incumbent versus those of a new nominee.

With the above in mind, Byrne moved to change Bylaw B.3. to:

Qualifications for appointment to the committee shall include skill in identification of Michigan bird species or species likely to occur in Michigan and knowledge of the occurrence of birds in Michigan. New members are admitted as alternates unless there are three or more vacancies among the regular members, in which case a new member may be admitted with regular status. A term will last three years, with a new member’s term beginning when they become a regular member. After a member has served a full term, one year must pass before they are eligible to again serve on the committee.

The motion was seconded by Claflin.

All agreed that the principle behind having only one term was favorable, but some discussion ensued over the appropriate length of that term.  In the end, most felt that three years, usually coupled with one to two years as an alternate member, provided a sufficient length of time on the Committee.

Bylaw B.4

Bylaw B.4 currently states:

Replacement of committee members shall be by a majority vote of the members of the committee from names submitted for consideration by committee members. When there is a vacancy among the regular members, the first alternate moves into that vacancy, the second alternate moves into the first alternate position, and a vote is conducted to fill the second alternate position. At the end of each member’s first term, the committee will vote on whether or not to retain that member for a second term.

If the proposed changes to Bylaw B.3 are adopted, then the last sentence of B.4 would be unneeded (as there would no longer be a second term).

In fact, even if B.3 is not changed, the last sentence of B.4 is problematic.  At our June 2011 meeting, we all felt that incumbents should be treated the same as new nominees – but the last sentence of B.4 permits different treatment by allowing a separate vote to retain incumbent members.

Given that the last sentence of Bylaw B.4 is either unnecessary or problematic, Byrne moved to delete it from B.4, so that B.4 would read as follows:

Replacement of committee members shall be by a majority vote of the members of the committee from names submitted for consideration by committee members. When there is a vacancy among the regular members, the first alternate moves into that vacancy, the second alternate moves into the first alternate position, and a vote is conducted to fill the second alternate position. 

The motion was seconded by Claflin.

Bylaw B.7

Bylaw B.7 currently states: 

Specimens and some physical evidence will be considered at meetings.

However, as discussed at our last meeting, it doesn’t seem right to fast track some records.  Here’s the summary of that discussion as presented in the June 2011 meeting minutes:


Voting on physical evidence at meetings

Byrne raised concerns over the current practice of reviewing and voting on physical evidence (photographs, audio recordings, specimens) at meetings.  Byrne was bothered that records submitted at a meeting end up being reviewed and voted on over a period of 10-15 minutes, whereas any record submitted in a formal round is at a member’s disposal for 30 days.  Why should some records be rushed through the system, even if they are relatively straightforward?  Further, it is not always clear what records are “easy”, as each member’s comfort level varies from record to record.  Given that most photos and many audio recordings are now digital, it is now easy – and so now seems logical – to just include physical evidence in formal rounds for review.  Specimen records pose a unique problem, but it was discussed that the Committee could still view and discuss specimens at one of our annual meetings.  Review of these specimens would then take place in a subsequent round and could be accompanied with photographs taken during the meeting.  Of course, to officially change this practice, a formal bylaws proposal needs to be drafted and presented before the next meeting – Byrne agreed to prepare such a request.

Following up on his earlier agreement, Byrne moved to delete Bylaw B.7, and his motion was seconded by Murphy.

Bylaw C.1.b

Bylaw C.1.b currently states: 

Casual: Species that have been recorded more than three times, but fewer than thirty times, in the last ten years, and were recorded in fewer than nine of the last ten years.

This is problematic because Regular is defined as “Species that have been recorded in at least nine of the last ten years or have over 30 records in the last ten years.”  So, if more than 30 records in a 10-year period equates to Regular and fewer than 30 records equates to Casual, what happens when the number of records is exactly 30?  

To correct this problem, Byrne moved to change Bylaw C.1.b to:

Casual: Species that have been recorded more than three times, but thirty or fewer times, in the last ten years, and were recorded in fewer than nine of the last ten years.

The motion was seconded by Dawe.

Bylaw C.4

Bylaw C.4 currently states:

The actions of the committee will be recorded and copies of the actions will be placed on file annually at the University of Michigan Museum of Zoology and Kalamazoo Nature Center.

In C.4. it is not clear what “actions of the committee” even means!  One interpretation is that it pertains to the Actions article, but that is published annually, so why deposit it at the UMMZ or the KNC?  Another more reasonable interpretation is that it pertains to the vote rationales and meeting minutes.  Regardless, no committee actions have ever been placed on file, so the bylaws should be adjusted, either to fit current practice (in which nothing is deposited) or to clarify what the Chairperson and Secretary should be depositing.

Byrne felt that the committee should define how we archive the vote rationales and minutes, but he did not feel that they need to be deposited at either the UMMZ or the KNC; moreover, he argued, there have been occasional requests for vote rationales, so the bylaws should describe a policy in that regard.

As we discussed the above matters, several concerns about the sharing and storing of vote rationales were raised.  First, does the sharing of rationales create a privacy issue?  One might argue that, when observers submit documentation, they should be able to expect any discussion about the merits and demerits of their submission to be kept private.  A counterargument – which prevailed in the end – is that if observers know their documentation is being placed in an archive that is open to the public, then that means they are giving up any claim to privacy.  The subject of anonymity was also discussed.  Since the vote tally for a given record is a committee decision, not an individual decision, it was agreed that providing rationales with voter names removed would properly de-emphasize the individual voters.  Moreover, if voter names are redacted, then interested parties might be inclined to communicate with officers of the committee rather than individual members – again, a desirable outcome given the group nature of any committee decision.  Lastly, the merits of storing rationales at the UMMZ or the KNC were discussed.  Given concerns over the disappearance of materials from these archives, it was felt that keeping rationales with the officers would be preferable.

Byrne moved to change Bylaw C.4 to:

Vote rationales and meeting minutes will be recorded and copies of those documents will be kept by both the Chairperson and Secretary.  Final vote rationales, with voter names redacted, will be made available to anyone following a request to the Chairperson.

The motion was seconded by Murphy.

Bylaw D.1

Bylaw D.1 currently states:

The committee shall maintain a list of species requiring documentation. When a species changes from accidental or casual status to regular status, it shall remain on the review list for a period of three years after the year it attained regular status. If, after the three year period, the species maintains regular status, it shall be removed from the review list. This list will include all species that have casual or accidental status in the state, possible first state records, and species deemed necessary by the committee. The review list will be published regularly in Michigan Birds and Natural History or the current state publication.

The second and third sentences refer to the review list, but the review list is not defined until the fourth sentence.  This seems backwards:  the list should be defined first, and only then should reference be made to it – i.e., sentence four should precede, not follow, sentences two and three.  

Accordingly, Byrne moved to change Bylaw D.1 to:

The committee shall maintain a list of species requiring documentation. This list will include all species that have casual or accidental status in the state, possible first state records, and species deemed necessary by the committee. When a species changes from accidental or casual status to regular status, it shall remain on the review list for a period of three years after the year it attained regular status. If, after the three year period, the species maintains regular status, it shall be removed from the review list. The review list will be published regularly in Michigan Birds and Natural History or the current state publication.

The motion was seconded by Dawe.

Bylaw E.4

Bylaw E.4 currently states:

Members will have 30 days from the date of mailing to return their votes. If votes from regular members are not received by this deadline, the votes of the first and second alternates are used in order as available.
First, per Bylaw B.6, submission of documentation does not have to be via mail (it could be handed out at a meeting, for example).  So, to account for this, the first sentence of E.4 should be changed so that it refers not to “date of mailing” but to the “distribution date”.

Second, Byrne felt that a requirement should be added in order for a member’s vote to be considered valid.  Currently, we have an unwritten policy that requires members to provide rationales on all votes submitted.  However, when a member does not comply, what is the penalty – a slap on the hand?  Byrne argued that a vote without a rationale should be considered invalid.  If such a vote is submitted by a regular member, then it should be disqualified and the vote from an alternate member should be used instead.  

In keeping with the above considerations, Byrne moved to change Bylaw E.4 to:

Members will have 30 days from the distribution date to submit their votes.  Each vote must be accompanied by a rationale. If votes from regular members are not received by this deadline or lack a rationale, the votes of the first and second alternates will be used in order as available, as long as they also meet the above requirements.

The motion was seconded by Claflin.

Elections
At the end of 2011, Byrne and Claflin will complete their second terms and Dawe and Dombroski will complete their first terms.  Both Dawe and Dombroski expressed interest in serving a second term.  In addition, four new candidates expressed interest in serving on the Michigan Bird Records Committee:  Allen Chartier, Joe Kaplan, Mike Sefton, and Scott Terry.  Members were encouraged by the qualifications of the candidates.

Byrne introduced a motion to nominate Chartier, Dawe, Dombroski, Kaplan, Sefton, and Terry, and his motion was seconded by Hickman. 

A vote followed, with Chartier, Dawe, Dombroski, and Terry being elected.

Given these election results, Dawe and Dombroski will return to their regular-member slots; Slager and Murphy will move up into the regular membership, filling the slots vacated by Byrne and Claflin; and Chartier and Terry will join the Committee as the first and second alternates, respectively, filling the slots vacated by Slager and Murphy. 

Chu was willing to continue serving as Chairperson, but, with Byrne’s second term ending, a new Secretary would be needed.  Byrne moved to nominate Chu as Chairman and Murphy as Secretary, a motion that was seconded by Claflin.  The slate of candidates was voted on and passed with six yes votes and one abstention.

Correction to record numbers

Byrne made two numbering mistakes that needed correcting.

The first mistake resulted in two different Spotted Towhee records – one from Round 126 and the other from Round 128 – with the same number, 2011-5880-01.  So, Byrne moved to change the number of the Round-128 record from 2011-5880-01 to 2011-5880-02.  The motion was seconded by Murphy and passed unanimously.

The second mistake centered on the old Black-headed Gull record reviewed in Round 128, 1975-0551-01.  Following completion of the round, Byrne discovered that the very similar number 75-0551-01 had already been given to another record.  So, in order to prevent any confusion, Byrne made a motion to change the number for the Round-128 record from 1975-0551-01 to 1975-0551-02.  The motion was seconded by Murphy and passed unanimously. 

Use of Skype for meeting attendance

Dombroski asked via e-mail if the committee would reconsider the possibility of allowing members to use Skype to participate in meetings.  One concern mentioned a few years ago, when this topic was last discussed, was that it would be difficult or impossible for absent members to review the physical-evidence records voted on at the meetings.  However, if the practice of voting on records at meetings is discontinued (see the proposed change to bylaw B.7 above) then one obstacle to Skype participation will be removed.

In response to Dombroski’s request, numerous concerns were shared.  Allowing members to participate via Skype seems like a disincentive to attend in person, something nobody thought was a good idea.  Moreover, face-to-face exchanges are an integral part of meetings, and some members felt that they benefited from being in the same room together – being able to observe nonverbal cues, etc..  Also, during meeting discussions, literature, photos, and even specimens are circulated for consideration, something that would be difficult via Skype.  And what would happen if multiple people wanted to attend remotely, all from different locations?  Or what if the meeting location had poor internet connectivity or wasn’t set up well for all to see or hear the computer monitor?  In the end, it was clear that those present felt it was important for members to attend the meetings in person.

Website concerns

While corresponding about a recently reviewed record, an observer shared some concerns with Dombroski regarding how the committee presents (or fails to present) material on its website.  The observer felt the committee could be doing more to help educate the public on what field marks are important for a given review species and how one could present better documentation.

One of the observer’s suggestions was to put copies of all accepted documentation on the website.  This, however, would require a significant amount of time and web-server space.  Moreover, it really wouldn’t accomplish the desired goal:  acceptance of a record isn’t always correlated with how well-prepared a report is, but rather has much more to do with the details presented. 

Second, the observer suggested the committee provide a list of field marks necessary for each review species.  Again, members were a little concerned about this idea.  For each review species, there are plenty of literature and other resources available to help one be better prepared for identification challenges.  Moreover, there was concern that, if the committee provides a list of necessary field marks, then that “cheat sheet” might get more attention than the observer’s notes or memory when he or she sits down to prepare a report.  (The best approach, of course, is for observers to take thorough field notes when they see an unusual species, recording details on all aspects of the bird’s plumage and structure.)  

In an unrelated matter, Slager pointed out that there were several broken links on the website, but was unsure if they fell under the committee’s or Michigan Audubon’s jurisdiction.  Byrne agreed to contact Michigan Audubon to see who should address the problems.

Redaction of observer names during the review process

Slager brought up the idea of redacting observer names from documentation prior to review.  His intent was to ensure that all records would be reviewed as fairly and impartially as possible.  The potential for reviewers to be overly critical of some observers or too easy on others is always there, especially as observers accumulate a “track record” with the committee.

While all agreed that Slager’s idea had merits, there were two concerns expressed.  First, even if names were redacted, reviewers would often be familiar with the records themselves and would know who the observers were.  And second, this practice would generate additional work, requiring the Secretary to alter documents (or generate new ones) removing not only the observer’s name but also any other clues to his or her identity.  In fact, this latter concern alone was enough to prevent Slager’s idea from being implemented.

Given the practical difficulties of redacting observer names, the take-home message was for all reviewers to strive to remove any observer bias from the review process and to focus only on the documentation presented.

Educating the public

Dawe has been asked on numerous occasions to explain what the MBRC does and why, so he is interested in putting together a PowerPoint presentation that would explain 1) the purpose of the committee and 2) how to document a rarity.  The presentation could then be used by other committee members as needed, or put on the committee website for public view.  Some members felt a presentation like this would be valuable at venues like the Tawas Birding Festival, Michigan Audubon meetings, or the Whitefish Point Bird Observatory Members’ Weekend.  Moreover, the presentation could be transitioned into a Michigan Birds and Natural History publication or two, an action that might enlarge its audience.  With such thoughts in mind, Dawe agreed to start working on a document that members could review and edit.

Resolution

Hickman shared the following:


“The MBRC would like to recognize the contributions of outgoing member Lathe Claflin, as well as members Jim Dawe and Louis Dombroski, whose terms are expiring.  The committee is grateful for the significant efforts they have made on behalf of the MBRC.  The committee would also like to express its gratitude to outgoing officer Adam Byrne for the extensive additional work he has been willing to expend in fulfilling his indispensable duties as MBRC Secretary.”

The meeting was adjourned at 1737 EDT.

Respectfully submitted,

Adam M. Byrne, Secretary, MBRC

